Unapproved Minutes

These are the Unapproved Minutes of the August 28, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call To Order: The meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:00 p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Diane Bernier, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Dale Herrick (President), Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber (Secretary), Glenn Brand and Susan Atwater. Directors absent were Dianne Timpson.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite Property Management, LLC appeared and was present until 9:09 p.m.
2. Approval of Minutes: The Minutes for the July 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed. 
· Director Johnson proposed the following: On page 2 at the end of the last paragraph, the phrase “Director Johnson requested the following clarifications because they are intended to protect and improve water quality in the ponds located in the common elements and maintained by the Conservancy.” Director Johnson proposed that on page 3 in the fourth paragraph that the word “maps” be changed to the words “Counsel area supplemental surveys”.
· Further, Director Johnson requested that the Secretary’s notes added to the Minutes by Director Webber be removed because Robert’s Rules state that “the Minutes should never reflect the secretary’s opinion, favorable or otherwise, on anything said or done.”  With respect to the Secretary’s note on page 3 of the special meeting Minutes, while Director Webber did not agree that that is her opinion, she did agree that it could be interpreted to be her opinion and agreed to delete that particular note.
· With respect to the Secretary’s note on page 6 of the actual meeting Minutes for the regular Board Meeting on July 31, 2013, Director Webber refused to remove her Secretary’s note since that note is clearly not her opinion but rather a recitation of facts missing from the Minutes which in her opinion readers of these Minutes might require if they do not regularly review the Minutes.  These Minutes are intended to inform all unit owners of what the Board of Directors is doing on their behalf so that understanding is needed.  Director Lattimer stated that in his opinion the content of the note was covered by him at the meeting anyway, so as a compromise the Minutes should be changed to indicate that Director Lattimer stated the information inserted by Director Webber in her Secretary’s note on page 6.
· On page 7 of the Board Packet, fourth paragraph, fourth line, change the word “to” to “two”.
· On page 13, paragraph h, third line from the bottom, to read 100 copies “of all three documents at $1500 and for 500 copies $6000.”  Second line up after the phrase “cost of reviewing” insert “and draft compliance with new requirements of the COIA”. 
· Director Boccuzzi asked that on page 2; five paragraphs from the bottom, that the initial sentence be changed to say that “we scale and define the mail kiosk”. 
· Director Herrick requested that second paragraph from the bottom on page 2 be made clear. Therefore the last sentence will now read “the parking spaces at the tennis courts on Lochview were voted to be Conservancy, those are correctly input. Director Herrick agreed the Jacoby spaces belonged in the Council.”
· Director Raupach asked that on page 5 of the Minutes under her name that the last sentence read “she and Director Johnson installed the signs.”
· Director Webber noticed that on page 7, the fourth paragraph, had a typographical error where the word “to” should be changed to “two”.
· Director Brand asked that in the Environmental Report section, 8(a), page 11, the first sentence, read “he has four by fours to replace the signposts”, not “two by fours”.
MOTION:  Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Bernier to accept the Minutes as amended.  Motion passed unanimously, but was then amended by agreement.  
MOTION:  Thereafter Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer to approve the Minutes as amended with the exception of Secretary’s notes which passed 10 to 1 with Director Webber voting no.
MOTION:  An additional motion was made by Director Lattimer seconded by Director Boccuzzi to change the Minutes to reflect that Director Lattimer made the comments reflected in the second Secretary’s note, minus the last sentence. The motion passed 7-4 with Directors Johnson, Raupach, Atwater and Bernier opposed.
3. Treasurer’s Report:  Director Lattimer reported that the Community has negative operating cash at this point. The Property Manager explained that the bank had missed applied 60 to 70 unit owner’s monthly payments and deposited them in another owner’s account. The error was caught and Elite had to waive late fees for the unit owners whose money was inaccurately deposited. With the correction, the Community will once again be operating with a positive cash flow.

Director Lattimer inquired about Director Atwater’s question from last month regarding the Village insurance payments attribution. Property Manager reported that he still has no answer and is waiting to hear what the resolution was.  This relates to a prepaid amount of $21,880 on line 3310 of the finance reports within the Board Packet. 
Director Atwater inquired of Director Lattimer whether or not he got the information he requested in order to transfer community reserves into higher yield accounts. Director Lattimer has obtained that information but has not requested the change as yet.  Director Lattimer commented that in his opinion putting money into the reserves automatically each month in accordance with the dropped withholdings recommended in the Reserve Study, even if there isn’t an accounting of available funds in the account, should not happen.  In the event that there are not sufficient funds in an account, Director Lattimer feels strongly that Elite should not be automatically pulling reserves out so that that particular account is operating with negative operational funds. He gave as an example one account where there was $209,000 in income and $214,000 were paid out of that account of which $21,000 was placed into reserves.
Director Atwater suggested that the Board have the Property Manager explained how reserve funds are transferred by the Property Manager when the budget shows the account balances would be in the negative. The Property Manager’s explanation was that there is still money in the bank to cover those transfers even if it’s in another line item account.

Director Lattimer will send an email to the Property Manager on this issue so that we can obtain some resolution.

Currently the Conservancy is $11,000 over budget.

4. Unit Owners Forum:

John Webber:  Commented on and need for sensitivity by the Board of Directors and the President to the Unit Owners’ availability. He feels that cramming special meetings in with limited notice places the Unit Owners in a position where they are left out of the process. On such an important issue as surveys and boundary designations as well as a pending Declaration Amendment, these meetings directly impact the unit owner’s property values.  Director Herrick explained that the changes that were made to the maps were voted on already at meetings and these maps were prepared to address making sure the boundaries meet the vote taken. Mr. Webber followed up saying that this process has gone on for so long it does not seem fair that these meetings are occurring with only three days notice or sometimes even less.

Bob Choinnaire:  Mr. Choinnaire is a longtime resident of Walden woods. He notes that the Conservancy budget has increased from $87,000 spent in $2003 to $214,000 budgeted in 2013. He also pointed out that he attended the November 2012 meeting to discuss the budget and find out about the proposed Woodmoor budget and Woodmoor management fee in that draft budget.  After that meeting, the Board changed those proposals taking out the Woodmoor budget and the Woodmoor management fee. This was voted on by the homeowners at the annual meeting and ratified.

After that the Conservancy Board voted to transfer $2.47 per Unit per month out of the Conservancy into each of the Councils with the exception of Woodmoor thereby effectively giving Woodmoor a budget despite the Unit Owners’ budget vote at the annual meeting and the Declaration. Mr. Choinnaire was looking for a rational motivation for these types of cost decisions. He asked why this was being done without homeowner input. He stated that as one of the homeowners who signed off on the last declaration amendment, he was told that his fees would go down and all he sees are his fees going up. He sees the Board’s decisions as against the Woodmoor unit owner’s interests and wants to know why.
Director Herrick explained that fees haven’t decreased for anyone; everyone is paying the same amount, but the Council budgets are decreased. This is based upon Elite putting together a percentage of management fees which gave each council an allocated percentage of how much time is spent on management issues for the Council. For fairness, it was determined that since all of the other Councils pay management fees, without Woodmoor contributing a management fee  the majority of the board feels that all the other Councils are actually paying for Woodmoor’s Conservancy Management fees. This adjustment was intended to make it fair for the other Councils. Woodmoor should be paying a management fee and the only way to make that happen was to reduce the fee the other Councils were paying.

Mr. Webber interjected saying that the budget was voted on by the Unit Owners. Director Herrick responded this is been brought up at multiple meetings and was voted on by the Board of Directors.

Mr. Choinnaire asked why the Conservancy is getting so expensive. The biggest change appears to be the landscaping company which seems to be splitting everything out and applying more and more items to the Conservancy. He questioned how the Conservancy has grown since the community itself hasn’t grown other than adding the development of Parcel C which didn’t add additional community wide amenities with large maintenance costs. Mr. Choinnaire asked a question regarding the 2005 decision to amend the Declaration and add the Meeting House, the sidewalk and On the Green Road to the Conservancy. Since Director Herrick was not a resident of Walden Woods at that time, Director Johnson responded that 94% of the homeowners within Walden Woods at the time signed off on the Declaration Amendment though some people were strongly opposed to it.
Director Herrick stated that the Boundaries Committee is finished now.  They aren’t an active committee anymore and the only way to avoid more arguments is to get this finalized and lots of different proposals were discussed over the years. For the townhomes and duplexes nothing changed.  For the Ridge there was a small change.

Director Webber then inquired about the section of the Declaration that says Woodmoor does not require a budget.  Director Herrick stated that Woodmoor should want to take care of its own property, each of the Councils has islands, he said “We can’t bring them all into the Conservancy.”  Director Webber pointed out that the other islands that are not in the Conservancy already, are on private roads. Director Herrick replied this is a $1 million community and it’s expensive and complicated to run it.
Terry Trkaz: Her observation is what is going on here that is some Councils do not have fair representation on the Board of Directors, leaving some of the Councils no way to challenge the Board.  They are outvoted every time on issues important to the Council.  She doesn’t understand the boundaries issue and is confused as to the financial impact of the changes being proposed in the boundary proposal that is the subject of these new surveys. She feels that the Board needs to publish the information and describe the changes that are occurring and tell the Unit Owners what the financial impact of the changes will be so that as homeowners they can all make an intelligent decision regarding signing off on any proposed Amendment. She cited as an example that she doesn’t understand what a “Vortecnic Unit” is and why anyone is paying for it. Director Johnson stated that the Units were required to filter the runoff and pull out sediment from Big Walden Pond on Walden Meadow Road. Director Webber explained the Units were required because the developer of Country Walk filed development plans and in order to get them approved, cleaning up the pond was required. She contacted the Town and received and email from the Wetlands Officer, Marc Cohen, which she read into the record as follows: “The drawings indicate Vortecnic units on Haskins Road, Marble Faun Lane, Scarlet Lane and Walden Meadows. The amphibian tunnel is shown on Haskins Road and is also one of the conditions on the permit renewal for Country Walk. All of these elements were constructed as part of Country Walk. (Walden Woods Parcel C).  The Vortecnic unit on Walden Meadows has the note, “To be maintained by the Town of Windsor.” The one on Haskins Road has the note, “To be maintained by Walden Woods.” There are no similar notes on the remaining two.”  No other responses as to what the financial impact of the proposed Declaration Amendment would cost each Council were provided.
Roland Bernier: Noted that what he sees is a whole community trying to get to a place of equity as part of a whole community, not five individual communities.  He questions how we can do this and reach closure.  He expressed his hope that we can.

Tom Schuck:  Stated that his impression is that the builder, CWD, muscled its way in without community permission even though the community signed off on a Declaration Amendment.  Seems like there is some deception being talked about but there was a vote allowing this builder in.  

Director Johnson addressed Tom’s comments as an oversimplification of what’s going on here.  He stated that there have been various builders and arguments over what is and isn’t Conservancy ever since Culbro moved out as the Developer.  He termed these “growing pains”.  When CWD bought the land, Culbro Homes was still in control.  The Unit Owners had a representative on the Board from the Village.  A group of Homeowners who formed POWW (People of Walden Woods) wrested control of the Board by filing suit in the mid 2000’s. In 2005, the Homeowners took over the Board and wondered what to do about this issue.  Before CWD worked out its development plan there was a developer who wanted to put up 16 unit apartment buildings with large parking lots and dumpsters in parcel C.  None of us wanted that and many battles were fought.  Director Johnson commented that people will disagree on what is the right thing to do.  
Deborah Giampolo:  Feels that the boundary disagreements are happening because spirit of the original plan of the community is being disregarded.  People bought into a plan with 3 different types of ownership (and a future parcel C).  No one had a problem with the idea of 3 different Councils with 3 different sets of needs.  She was on the Board at the time and there was a balance of power and consideration for each other’s views.  She asked Director Johnson who was also on the Board at that time, what he thought.  He agreed that Thoreau Circle and the Walkway were a part of the Conservancy since they benefit the entire community as a whole as do the other public roads.  At that time, the Board also discussed the issue of a management fee and the Board decided to leave that issue alone because they felt that issue would split the Community apart.  She acknowledged Mr. Bernier’s opinions and stated that while she can appreciate the frustration being felt in the Duplexes and Townhomes, Woodmoor Homeowners are watching their property values decline.  Realtors are telling the Woodmoor Homeowners that it is a detriment to live in Walden Woods, the HOA fees and community conflict aren’t justified or worth it for the very limited benefits the Woodmoor Homeowners receive.  She heard the comments that history isn’t important when you discuss these issues, and disagrees.  She stated that if you don’t look at history you cannot learn from it since you will repeat the mistakes of the past.  She looked at our Website.  We are now a small corporation and she is really worried about how services within the community are being processed.  She sees items improperly coded or processed in the wrong accounts pointed out at Board meetings when someone catches them.  How many of these mistakes aren’t being seen or noticed at all.  She heard others ask about the incredible increase in the conservancy from $87,000 in 2003 to $214,000 in 2013 a period of 10 years.  Requests for an explanation as to why this is have been made, yet there is no answer.  As she stated, that is not how corporations are run, at least not successful ones. .The haste of this boundary discussion and survey processing without time to understand it is upsetting.  It is unclear how many of the changes were made and whether or not some of the changes were ever voted on.  People in this community work, have children and busy lives.  They can’t understand what the Board is doing or why they are doing it and she feels the Unit Owners deserve more than they are getting in the way of an easily followed, noticed and properly vetted process.
Jill Levine:  Wanted to comment on the boundaries. Some areas of this issue deeply trouble her.  She sees Walden Meadow, Lochview and Thoreau Circles as identical situations.  Since they are all on public roads they all belong in the Conservancy.  If one goes into a Council, they all should.  Private Roads with Circles are a different discussion.  The Walkway from Thoreau to Pierce is also like the Pool Walkway.  Why is one in the Conservancy and the other not?  She feels the disparate treatment isn’t what was intended unless the original plans called for it.  She is upset by the quickly called Special Meetings on such a critical issue.  She feels underrepresented at the Board and feels strongly that something isn’t right about how this Board acts.  There has been a rush to judgment.  The Community should do this and any process in an informed, adult way.  As a retiree, she wants to enjoy her home within her fixed budget.  She looked at the budget for the Conservancy.  She saw that the landscaping budget was reduced from 2013 to 2014, but then she noticed that it wasn’t really reduced, it was split up with an additional mulch charge of $2,600; an additional tree trimming charge of $15,000, which then brings the Conservancy Landscaping Budget up from $38,002 in 2013 to $54,546 in 2014.  Why do we have such an enormous increase?  There is also an increase of $6,408 in Management fees.  Total operational budget though is $10,000 less than 2013.  She asked the Board how is this possible and why this happening?  She wants to know if the Board is competitively bidding items.  She also wants to know why the Community Garden which was given $5,000 to start up can’t collect user fees to cover its ongoing operations.  She stated that she pays for her soil amendment and other needed items as should those who use a Community Garden.  Continued contributions to a Community Garden appear to be a violation of the vote for the Garden.

Peter DeBisschop, who lives in the Village, wanted to comment on several things, which were:
1.
If the maintenance of the circle at Walden Meadow Road meets Lochview Drive and the main entrance island are both Conservancy expenses, why then is the ircle in the center of Thoreau Circle also included as a Conservancy expense?

2.
If the walkway from Mercer Lane to the pool area is maintained by the Conservancy, why isn’t the walkway from Pierce same? Both are public access ways.  Adding these areas into the Woodmoor Council violate the existing Declaration in his opinion.  Not only will there be a financial impact on such amended delineations but that there will also be increased liability upon the homeowners of Woodmoor in the event of an injury risk that he as a homeowner would be willing to assume.
3.
He questions why the sidewalk around the Meeting House area is considered Conservancy responsibility and not the Village?  If the argument is that it’s a public access sidewalk, then the sidewalks throughout the Community should all be Conservancy expenses.

He expressed that he is deeply concerned that all of the Special Meetings held during the past few weeks have been on short notice, causing the representation on such crucial matters such as redefining community boundary lines.  Since the new boundary lines/tree lines may result in additional expenses to the unrepresented units, he questions why there’s such a rush to judgment on this issue and why the Board cannot come to some agreement that is fair to everyone.  He feels the Board’s recent actions have left some residents suspect that the majority of this Board is trying to shift the financial burden of other Councils, to the residents of Woodmoor which he feels is inequitable and unfair.
Regarding the Budget, he also noted the landscaping budget is allocated differently has increased over 2013’s landscaping budget in the amount of $11,055.  He questions why $15,000 is projected for tree work when only $5500 was projected in 2013 and in actuality only $3100 was spent.
He notes that management fees are increased by $6804 even though the total operating budget $10,000 less than 2013. What justifies that increase.  He also inquired about competitive bidding even as to our management company. As Board members, Mr. DeBisschop argues that it is this Board’s fiduciary responsibility to obtain the best possible services the most cost-effective price, not only in management fee of landscaping services, but in insurance fees and all other major costs.

He also commented on the Community Garden being given $5000 to get the project underway with future expenses to be self-funded. He objects to this being a line item on the budget as it should self fund.  He believes such an action to be in violation of the motion creating the Garden area. He feels this is a bad precedent for future endeavors by the Community at large.

Lastly, Mr. DeBisschop pointed out that the increase from these boundary changes will result in an 11.5% increase to Woodmoor all at once.  He stated that this would anger him were he a Woodmoor resident and suggested that if this is actually approved that increase should be phased in.  This 11.5% does not include other items that are being moved into the Conservancy, just those being moved into the Woodmoor Council.
Gordon Jones:  Mr. Jones feels the biggest issue is changing the boundaries of the conservancy. The Declaration calls for boundaries within Council areas.  He feels that if we are going to pay to change the Declaration anyway, we should change the Declaration so that it does not require the use of surveys and we could then use the natural boundaries of each Council area as we had in the past.  Mr. Jones stated that if you really are looking to be fair, we should each pay for what we signed up for and stop placing so many items into the Conservancy from the individual Councils.  Maps that we already have contain lines that show each Councils natural boundaries.  What the Boundary Committee did was draw on those existing maps and show each Council area for free.  Back in 2005, decisions were made without Board vote to have items paid for by different accounts.  He wants to know what the baseline was at that time and to know how much has changed since then. He feels that there has to be a clear cut outline of what was and what will now be with these changes.  Example he gave was On the Green Road and sidewalk were paid for by the Village.  As a part of the 2005 Declaration Amendment, they became Conservancy items.  A few dollars each per month is not what we are arguing about.  These changes will cost the Conservancy a huge amount of money if we look at what replacing On the Green Road is now going to cost the Conservancy.
Rao Yalamanchili:  He bought in 2009 and was told he was responsible for costs of the pool and the Meeting House. He wants to understand why he is responsible for more.  

Director Herrick explained that in 2010, nothing in these Councils transferred to the Conservancy. Director Webber stated that that isn’t really true.  She stated that there have been votes to move items from the Councils into the Conservancy and some items have been moved by administrative direction.  This is the third Board since 2009.  Director Herrick stated that these changes were very small.  The only significant changes are in the creation of a Woodmoor Council which requires that Woodmoor have a budget to maintain its obligations.    The only changes that were made were the baseball field lines have been changed, foul line to the sidewalk is now in the Council.  Land at the back by the Townhomes is the Council.  The Ridge boundaries went to the parking lot at the pool and shouldn’t have.  That boundary has been brought back up toward the homes.  Director Johnson stated that the Village lines are unchanged.  
Director Onessimo stated that the tree lines are a huge issue for all of the councils and their relocation will change past practices so far as he is aware.  He cited the example of the trees behind the decks in CWD should be in the Council not the Conservancy.  He feels we should show the perimeter of each Council on the maps.
Director Herrick stated that this needs to be finalized or there will continue to be fighting on this issue forever.  Director Webber inquired as to why this solution has to be shoved down the throats of some to the benefit of others?  Director Herrick does not believe an agreement is possible, he wished to proceed with this plan and survey.  Director Webber again pointed out that the Boundary Committee did have an agreement.

John Webber was allowed to speak from the audience that the Board should outline the process going forward.  Director Herrick stated that the surveys will go to the Attorney.  The Attorney will draft a proposed Declaration Amendment, that will come back to the Board for a vote and then there will be a time period for the Amendment to be signed off on by the Unit Owners.  He reminded the Board and those in attendance that 67% of all of the Unit Owners need to sign a Declaration Amendment for it to pass.

Mr. Yalamanchili requested that the Board give the Unit Owners additional budget numbers that show what the boundary changes will cost the Conservancy and the Councils so that everyone can see what is being moved where.

Jill Levine asked who is responsible for insurance on the Pierce to Thoreau sidewalk.  Director Herrick responded that the Town is liable for falls on that walkway.

Bonnie Farmer:  She requests that the Unit Owner’s forum be moved to later in the meeting until after Old Business so that Unit Owner’s can comment on the meeting’s discussions for that night instead of having to guess what will happen from the agenda.  She has been asking for this for 2 years.  
Further, she commented that the Community Garden idea was that the initial seed money of $5000 was capital and that money was supposed to be paid back in addition to their not receiving an annual budget.  The Garden has seven (7) people gardening eleven (11) plots and they get a $500 budget which isn’t coming close to covering the expense to the community.  Director Herrick noted that CWD did reimburse the Community Garden $2500 of the initial capital investment when asked to do so.

She asked Jeff what happens to unpaid fees when properties are in foreclosure.  Can we recoup HOA’s that have not been collected?  Jeff responded that if the homeowners stop paying, we notify our Council at a designated point and either notify them of our claim or commence our own action.  Banks are trying to get out of paying these claims even though they have the Unit Owner’s liabilities.  The law allows us to collect 9 months worth of fees at this time, which is a priority lien on the property and gets paid off of the top.  If the unpaid sums are for more than 9 months, we can lose some money.

Ben Terkildsen (not present):  At this time, Director Lattimer brought up the reimbursement claim from the Terkildsen’s for a bill sent to them regarding brush cut from a tree on the Pierce to Thoreau Walkway.  The bill was $143 for removal of the debris.  The Unit Owner claims she was never given a chance to contest the fee.  Jeff replied that she requested a hearing, she was sent notice of that hearing and did not attend.  Director Webber noted that she had asked about notice and a hearing and was told none was ever sent or occurred. Barry Towers noted that at the time of this bill, he was President.  He walked by and saw Mr. Terkildsen cutting down the tree without permission so he had Elite send a bill.  The board did not appear inclined to rule for the Unit Owners with them not in attendance, so Director Lattimer did not pursue the issue further.

Connie Sidley:  She feels the rules are changing with the Garden and the Board isn’t being true to the vote.  Director Herrick stated that the Garden helps to sell the Community and if that is true the original intent needs to be changed because it isn’t paying for itself and no one will use it if it costs a lot.  
Deborah Giampolo:  She stated that when the Garden concept was raised, John Webber, who was on the Board at the time, asked that adding an amenity go before the Homeowners before being added.  That was never done.  Director Herrick replied that there is no requirement that that be done.  The Property Manager pointed out that not everyone uses the pool either, but we all pay for it.

5. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walk throughs and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his Inspection Report. 

While on the subject of the pool, the Property Manager pointed out it was well used and well kept this year.  He is very pleased with how it operated this year. The pool will be closing the 8th of September.
He noted that he did obtain a metal (aluminum) roofing quote.  He is impressed with the product and while it is 2/3rds more expensive than regular asphalt roofing, it comes with a full warranty and should last 50 years.  In general, asphalt will cost around $8,200 and metal roofing $23,000.  The Reserve Study calls for $7,000.  Over the course of the study it does include additional replacement monies later on.  He looked into the company.  He only has one bid since that is what the Board requested.  
MOTION:  Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Herrick that the Property Manager get two (2) more bids on metal roofing the Cabanas and pavilion at the pool.  The motion carried unanimously.

The Property Manager asked that the Board look over the Budget numbers carefully.  Based upon these numbers, the Board will have the option of decreasing the Unit Owner fees into the Conservancy.  There was a discussion about when to hold a Budget Workshop for Unit Owners.  Various dates were suggested, the last possible date available before the September Board Meeting was September 19th (the Thursday before the next Board Meeting) at 7:00 p.m.  Mr. DeBisshops agreed to send out an email notifying Homeowners of this meeting right away.
Director Webber then asked if the Property Manager would be attending the workshop.  When informed that he would not, she requested that all of the supporting documentation for each number be emailed to the Board prior to the workshop so that the information can be reviewed before the workshop.  After this, Mr. Byers left for the evening.  

6. Old Business
a. Boundaries:  
MOTION:  Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Raupach that the Board pass the surveys as amended on to the Conservancy’s Attorney for preparation of a draft Declaration Amendment.  The vote passed with Director Lattimer and Webber voting no.
Director Webber stated that she wants an actual readable map that she can review and absorb the contents of before any vote on the maps or what is going to be done with them.  She noted that there were 2 Special Meetings that she was unable to attend due to short notice and that while one of them had Minutes, she has multiple questions on the other did not even have Minutes that she could question.  Director Herrick did his best to summarize the changes made.  Director Herrick stated that the August 14th meeting was held with the surveyor.  He brought back the surveys with the corrections and no other corrections were made on August 14th.
Director Webber’s questions regarding the August 7th Minutes that were posted and taken by Director Bernier were:  What does “if there was a discrepancy with tree line, the Declaration would state the actual tree line.” mean?  Director Webber felt that if this survey was supposed to end all acrimony that all items needed to be clearly outlined on the survey leaving no question left for the Declaration to address.  These should be clearly delineated on the map.

Further, she asked what correction are they referring to in “Correction made Jacobi sidewalk area from Lochview.”  What does “actual treelike(sic) supersedes the map” mean? On map 102 “take out dark lines-curb lines will be used.”  Question is used for what? Adjust treeline at the end of Marble Faun to do what? Eliminate lighter line near curb and sidewalk on Mercer for what?  

Strip of Conservancy on sidewalk near Walden Meadow.  What about it?  The sidewalk and strip of grass on Townhomes, Duplex side is put into Conservancy.  Sidewalk edge in is the Council, sidewalk and the area to the curb is Conservancy.

Director Onessimo asked when the Board meetings were where Boundary changes were voted on.  These were September 18th and 19th   2012.  The Board Secretary gave him copies of those Minutes she had printed for her own review.  A brief break was taken so that those Minutes could be reviewed.  After which a vote was taken on the above motion. 

b. Tag Sale:  Genevieve Lattimer sent in a report on the Tag sale for 2013.  43 families participated.  Once expenses for advertising were covered, the Community donated $162.59 to the Windsor Food Bank.  Three of the preprinted signs were stolen so there is only one left. The Committee agreed to use funds from this year to purchase 5 additional signs.  If there is more trouble with sign theft, the Committee will assess whether or not to replace the signs again next year.  The Committee will meet in early 2014 to plan next year’s event.

7. New Business:  
a. Sidewalk Defects:  Jeff was asked to call the Town on sidewalks that are uneven.  He noted one such problem is in front of Director Webber’s home.
b. Meeting House Special Use.  Rao Yalamanchili is requesting that the Board allow him to use the Meeting House for weekly language classes.  He would like to teach some young local residents most of whom live in Walden Woods how to speak their native Indian language.  He anticipates 10 kids for one two hour class each week from September to May.  He would like to do so on the weekends or evenings.  If the Board will not do so for free he is requesting that the Board approve a significantly decreased weekly charge.

Peter DeBisschop, the Meeting House Chair, noted that regular use on the weekends would interfere with rentals and cannot be allowed.  He noted that many evenings are already full with resident clubs and activities.  There is no problem with getting access because the Unit Owner would be given his own code which the Meeting House system tracks.
Director Atwater felt that weekly would conflict with too many events that are already scheduled.  She felt that waiving the 4 hour minimum is something we could do.  She thought that in the past there was a non-profit rate of $15 but that wasn’t for regular weekly events.  She also pointed out that this is not a non-profit.

Director Lattimer felt that maybe we could amend the rules but that a charge would be needed.

Director Webber pointed out to the Unit Owner that if the Board waives fees and rules for one non-profit or community event that it would have to do so for all of them.  This was the discussion the Board had with Mr. Schuck’s request which was from a recognized non-profit.  His request was approved only temporarily due to concerns with precedent.  Director Webber told the Mr. Yalamanchili that any access would have to be subject to availability and that the fee would have to bear some relationship to the existing costs to cover the lights, heat and other utilities.  The Mr. Yalamanchili agreed to think about the Board’s input and get back to his Board representative if he wants to discuss this again at the next meeting.  
8. Committee Reports:
a. Environmental Committee report was given by Director Brand.  He installed the sign at the back of the ball field prohibiting motorized vehicles on the grass area.  The Environmental Committee will need more members or at least some volunteers to prune and weed whack on the trails.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that the newsletter for August went out.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that the Meeting House road will be take out on 9/3/13 and put back in on 9/17/13. The painting party will occur to paint the lower portion of the meeting house after which the carpet will be installed.  There is one rental on Saturday and two in November.  
d. Social Committee:  Roland Bernier reported that they will be resuming game nights.  He talked about the Dog and Bike Fair on the 7th, requesting that the Board reconsider its input that inviting people from outside of Walden Woods was not advisable, but that they encourage the invitation of guests.  Roland asked Tom Schuck to speak on this.  He is looking for a huge turnout for the first of hopefully many events such as this.  He is concerned with the turn out numbers and wants to invite all of Pierce, Lochview and the streets off of Lochview, Mercer. 
MOTION:   A motion was made by Director Bernier, seconded by Director Onessimo that the flyers from the Social Committee for the Dog and Bike Fair be posted and distributed within the Community, which passed unanimously.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Director Johnson, seconded by Director Boccuzzi to approve the Committee recommendation to go outside of the Walden Woods Community with flyers extended to Lochview, Mercer, Pike, Pierce, Little Loc and Meadowlark.  The motion passed with Directors Onessimo, Atwater, Webber and Lattimer voting no.
There was discussion on the motion, prior to the vote.  Director Onessimo feels that we spend money and effort putting up no trespassing signs to those who don’t contribute to the community, it is self defeating to invite those from outside the community unless they come with residents.

Director Lattimer agrees with Director Onessimo.  He feels that if it is not successful this year we could look at ways to increase participation, including from within the outside community.

Director Boccuzzi felt that inviting the neighborhood the first time will assist with attendance and success from the outset.

Director Johnson expressed his feeling that we should support our committees and since the extension of the invitation is limited, he has no problem with it as setting a huge precedent. Director Bernier agreed with his views.

Director Atwater asked if this would expose us to another HUD complaint.  Director Webber didn’t think so although she stated that she is not an expert on this area.   

e. Welcome Committee: Ruth Johnson reported that since the last Conservancy Board Meeting, four welcome letters have been sent, five visits have occurred, and there are currently 3 units that require visits. She noted that 12 CWD rental units have been or are being vacated and many are on the resale market, so she anticipates that this committee will be very busy in the foreseeable future.  Mrs. Johnson also pointed out that her committee could use additional members.
f. Standards Committee: Lynn Fitzgerald reported that there were 2 AAI’s issued for completing projects that had started with initial filings.

g. Garden Committee:
Director Bernier pointed out that she is a new resident and was not aware of the terms surrounding the garden which she has worked hard to improve.  She stated that she will take the Garden’s Budget out of the equation and simply run it on the fees generated by those participating.  
h. Document Committee:  Peter DeBisschop stated that his committee’s work is awaiting feedback from the Board.  He wanted to know if the Board wants to deal with his committee’s proposals now or postpone them to the New Year.

Director Atwater expressed that in her opinion there is so much going on right now to start this big process of changing the entire Declaration, the Rules and the Bylaws.  
Director Raupach disagrees.  She thinks we should do it all this year and get it done once and for all.  
Director Herrick felt that this is too much to try to do at this point.  The new Board in 2014 will need to take this task on.

MOTION: Made to adjourn made by Director Boccuzzi and seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
The meeting was adjourned at 10:26 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted by,

Cori-Lynn S. Webber

Secretary of the Board of Directors, Walden Woods
Action Items:
Will not be completed this month given the lack of time available to the Secretary.  

Attachments:  None. 
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